TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
July 15, 2013

I. ROLL CALL

Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President

Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly

Blake A. Dickinson

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Michael C. Gray, Public Works Director

Catherine Kaiser, School Committee Chair

William Piva, Parks and Recreation Director

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 7:31 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

III. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS AND  RESOLUTIONS
A) Proclamation No. 2013-15: Honoring James A. McLoughlin on his 90th Birthday. The Proclamation was read by President Trocki.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to adopt Proclamation No. 2013-15 Honoring James A. McLoughlin on his 90th Birthday. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Jim is an asset to the Town. Happy Birthday!

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to move Agenda Item VII. B) Lyme Disease forum to the next agenda item to be addressed. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
VII.
NEW BUSINESS

B) Lyme Disease Forum. Town Administrator Keiser introduced Dr. Tom Mather of the URI Center for Vector-borne Disease to share what has been done in Jamestown to prevent Lyme and other tick-borne illnesses. Dr. Mather strongly recommended treating clothing with tick repellent and educating residents on prevention. Dr. Mather referenced the contract with the Centers for Disease Control for a feasibility study to implement deer-targeted strategies and the $77,000 grant to establish a town-based study committee.  Dr. Mather named the members of the Ad Hoc Lyme Disease Reduction Via Deer-Targeted Interventions Committee (LDRC) and gave a history of Lyme disease in Jamestown (since 1986) and the goals set for the LDRC. The information gathered during the study needs to be integrated to create a plan with long-term and short-term strategies. Discussion continued.  

Julie Janson of Blueberry Lane noted her experiences as a Lyme disease sufferer and stated a balanced approach for prevention and deer population control are necessary, as each deer can produce 450,000 ticks annually. 

Dr. Mather noted the surveillance study begun in 1993 (at Beavertail and the Creek) tracking long-term changes, revealing 2012 was the worst year for nymph stage deer ticks recorded, with counts for 2013 20% ahead of last year statewide. The high deer population of over 50 deer per square mile reveals that a dual approach is needed. Dr. Mather recommended using effective, natural products to treat yards. We need a willingness to take actions that don’t polarize the community, but bring it together.  

Jane Barrows and Lane Poor of the Newport Lyme Support Group in attendance explain their experiences with Lyme disease and its misdiagnosis. Ms. Barrows referenced deer population reduction (killing) in Maine, a controversial approach, which effectively eradicated the disease in one community. 

Town Administrator Keiser noted present hunting areas and potential hunting sites in Jamestown (5+ acre parcels) were mapped by our GIS Coordinator, and most of the large parcels are already hunted. Discussion continued. The large landowners contacted were not receptive to expanding hunting on their properties. The only potential site is the Reservoir area, which the Town could consider opening. The deer kill approach is not popular. Per RIDEM experts, the deer population of 50 per sq. mile would have to be reduced to 10 per sq. mile to have a positive effect. This and other measures require discussion beyond what could be done this evening.     

Lane Poor, Director of the Newport Lyme Support Group, noted it should be Lyme diseases (plural). Jamestown residents are welcome to attend their monthly meetings and share information. Their literature and website were noted. 
Council Comments. President Trocki noted the Public Forum will be scheduled at the end of the meeting. Jamestown doesn’t need data, it needs a plan and cost estimates.  

Dr. Mather noted research continues at URI, and we need to know why people do not use prevention, including natural products. The focus is on what works, and people are not listening. Alternative measures were reviewed. The goal is to return Jamestown to where it was in 1986 before the Lyme outbreak began. Discussion continued.    
IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
A) One Day Event/Entertainment Licenses
1) 
Applicant:
Michelle LaFazia


Event:

Wedding Reception


Date:

July 19, 2013


Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment License for Michelle LaFazia for the wedding reception on July 19, 2013 subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2) 
Applicant:
Gerald Plante


Event:

Graduation Party


Date:

July 28, 2013


Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment License for Gerald Plante for the graduation party on July 28, 2013 subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
V. OPEN FORUM

Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue.

A) Scheduled to Address
1) Don Wineberg: Farmer-Winery License application of PBH Realty, LLC dba: Jamestown Vineyards, Beavertail Road, Plat 12 Lot 41. Mr. Wineberg referenced his letter on behalf of the Winebergs, Sarah and Craig Richardson, Joan and Leon Goldstein, William and Karen Skinner and Connie Thomas of Beavertail Road expressing their concern for this license application before the RI Department of Business Regulation (DBR). If granted, it would allow large-scale wholesale and retail winery operations on a lot with no septic system. They ask the Town to take a formal position with DBR to condition any license granted by DBR comply with all local ordinances. The applicant has a history of arguing that a particular State license preempts any Town of Jamestown or other State Department license jurisdictions. If DBR is not willing to grant the license with the requested conditions, the Town should oppose it. They have no objection to the current vineyard operations, but do object to a large-scale wholesale and retail operation.  
Mr. Wineberg thanked the Council for the opportunity to address the issue.

President Trocki stated the Council cannot address this during Open Forum, and turned it over to the Town Administrator and Town Solicitor to gather information. They will inform the Council if any action is required on behalf of the Town. Council members agree this is an important issue, share the residents’ concerns, and require more fact-finding and a report on next steps. Mr. Wineberg offered his services to the Town, and will meet with Mr. Keiser for further review. A report will be forwarded to Council within the next few days. Discussion continued.
B) Non-scheduled to Address. None.
VI. UNFINISHED BUSINESS
A) Website redesign, for discussion and potential award of Contract. IT Director Michael Glier noted four bids were received, with three bids compliant and one disqualified. Principal consideration for the award was based on the Town’s judgment of experience and design capabilities, leaving two finalists. Upon review and investigation it was recommended the bid be awarded to Vision Internet Providers, Inc. dba: Vision Internet for an amount not to exceed $21,975.00.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to award the bid for website redesign to Vision Internet Providers for an amount not to exceed $21,975.00, as bid, as recommended by IT Director Michael Glier and Finance Director Christina Collins. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

IT Director Glier reviewed next steps in the process, which will take 15 to 26 weeks. A Committee should be formed for technical review. The next lowest bid was CivicLive at $21,000.00. Funding for the project is from the Technology Fund (surcharge on recordings in the Town Clerk’s Office), not tax dollars, with a current balance of $54,000.  

B) Paperless Council Packets. IT Director Michael Glier gave a PowerPoint presentation on Council Paperless Meetings with Initial Review and Recommendations. The report covered:

· Survey of 39 RI Cities and Towns (all responded)
· 17 paperless

· 22 not paperless

· Some actively considering

· In-House IT vs Commercial Software Product

· Hardware Technology in Use

· Survey Summary/Conclusions

· Next Steps

· Start Pilot project in August

· Begin work in Clerk’s office

· Pilot Project

· September – Technology recommendations; selection, purchase; training

· October – Begin using documents in meetings 

· Support

· Basic Policies

· Project Plan – Next Phase

· Funding ($3,900 annually, from Technology Fund)

The Council thanked Mr. Glier for the report. Arlene Petit of Bryer Avenue referenced policies for technologies and whether such policies would allow emails, whether use of laptops/tablets would encourage inappropriate communications, and if so, the Council should consider adopting a policy drafted by the Town Solicitor to comply with the Open Meetings statutes. President Trocki noted this is a major concern and it is being addressed. Finance Director Collins noted policies are under review. Council members advise this will be part of training and policies will be developed at the beginning of the project. Discussion continued.  

C) Recreation Study. Town Administrator Keiser noted the two milestones: 1) Public  workshops (3) covering Special Events, Arts & Culture on July 16th, Adult Activities Programming on July 30th, and Youth & Teen Programming on August 6th (6:00-7:30 p.m.), where the public will be able to express their views and ideas with  consultants from the Edward J. Collins Center for Public Management of U Mass Boston without staff participation. 2) Recreation Survey prepared by the Steering Committee, Council members, Town staff and the consultants consisting of a multi-page questionnaire for online participation, inserted in the Jamestown Press, and paper copies available at Town Hall and other locations around town. The survey is expected out next week, all citizens will have an opportunity to complete the survey, and we hope for a high response rate. Responses are due by August 16th. Discussion continued. 
The first public workshop is tomorrow evening here at Town Hall at 6:00 p.m. for discussion of the arts and culture programs. Town staff will not be in attendance, and there will be no video coverage, to facilitate open discussion and exchange of ideas. President Trocki will be the only Council member in attendance. 
Discussion ensued of survey content and language that needs correction. Town Administrator Keiser made suggested language revisions, including the reference to State facilities, to improve the understanding of the survey. The clarifications will be reviewed and brought to our consultant’s attention for revision. Discussion continued. The Steering Committee was thanked for their assistance and the School Department was thanked for offering their Blackboard Connect for the survey. Press deadlines were referenced.
VII. NEW BUSINESS

A) Appointments

1) Town Administrator Search Committee. President Trocki noted there were 13 citizens who responded to the request for letters of interest and resumes for the Search Committee. Discussion ensued of the Committee membership.  

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to create a Town Administrator Search Committee of seven (7) members, two (2) Council members and five (5) citizens. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

Councilor Mihaly suggested each Councilor nominate an applicant. All applicants were commended and thanked for their interest. 
President Trocki nominated Arlene Petit. 

Councilor Dickinson nominated Tony Antine. 

Councilor Tighe nominated Melody Drnach. 
Vice President Meagher nominated John Murphy. 

Councilor Mihaly nominated Cathy Kaiser.

There were no Council objections to the nominations. Discussion continued.   

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to appoint                   Arlene Petit, Tony Antine, Melody Drnach, John Murphy and Cathy Kaiser to the Town Administrator Search Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to appoint Councilor Eugene Mihaly and Councilor Blake Dickinson to the Town Administrator Search Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
President Trocki noted information will be provided to the Search Committee, and the Committee will set parameters and procedures. The members will be notified of their appointments and a consensus of agreeable dates will be obtained and a date set for the first meeting. Solicitor Ruggiero noted the Open Meetings statute must be followed for these meetings. The first meeting is organizational, and a Chair will be elected, regular meeting dates set, and letters of interest and resumes and other information distributed.  


C)
Electronic Surveillance Management Policy and Oversight. Councilor Dickinson learned that video surveillance devices are used by the Town after reading the Jamestown Press. He sees them as effective forensic tools for public safety and protection of Town assets. He feels the Town Council should review access to this information and how this activity is managed, so that citizens are comfortable. He has serious reservations regarding the use of surveillance equipment by the schools, that it is managed properly, and their unwillingness to provide information. School Committee Chair Kaiser noted their cooperation with requests for information. The cost of surveillance would be provided if a request was made, but not the location of such equipment. This is security protection and information is not made public. Councilor Dickinson noted as a parent he has concerns about the collection of data. He questioned whether it was in the Council’s purview to have oversight of this information. Discussion ensued.
Solicitor Ruggiero stated the Council has the right to regulate surveillance for the Town and adopt a policy. They could request the School Department adopt a policy for surveillance on their properties, but they have their own governance and cannot be compelled to comply with Town policies, if adopted. 
Councilor Mihaly noted he is sympathetic to Councilor Dickinson’s concerns and suggested establishing an Intelligence Oversight Committee to assist with security and interests of citizens and respect for privacy. Town Administrator Keiser noted the Town has not established an electronic surveillance policy and it would be good to move in that direction. Vice President Meagher suggested the Town establish a policy and let the School Department review it. Councilor Dickinson’s concern is access to the data collected by surveillance equipment and respecting and protecting the privacy of citizens. 

Chief Mello agrees with adoption of an electronic surveillance policy. In some cases it is a deterrent; the release of information must be balanced against the safety of individuals. Discussion ensued of a dialogue with the School Department regarding such a policy. School Committee Chair Kaiser would be happy to have a dialogue. Discussion continued. 
Model policies can be obtained and reviewed for discussion in closed session, where privacy issues can be addressed. This will appear on the August 5th meeting agenda for Executive Session. Chief Mello and Finance Director Collins will be in attendance, as well as representation from the School Department.  

D) Agenda items for August 5, 2013:
· Lyme disease forum date. This topic warrants a stand-alone session. What needs to be implemented is the information gathered by the Lyme Disease Reduction Committee. Under the guidance of Dr. Mather we could pick up where the Committee left off. September was suggested. Julie Janson suggested enlightening the public on the affects of Lyme through a marketing campaign. Lengthy discussion ensued. Town Administrator Keiser noted the Committee could work on a marketing campaign, and the Jamestown Press would be cooperative in this type of effort. President Trocki, Vice President Meagher, and Town Administrator Keiser will meet to develop a preliminary action plan, with other interested parties invited to attend, prior to scheduling the public forum. Lengthy discussion ensued. An update will appear on the August 5th agenda. 
· Accessory Dwelling ordinance. Comments will be obtained from Town Planner Bryer. This will be placed down for vote to proceed to public hearing in August with a public hearing in September. 
· Flood Plain Ordinance public hearing

· Recycling Bid

· RFQ For Golf Course – selection

· Licenses/Fees/Permits – Town Administrator Keiser to provide report on current fees, enabling authorities, optional amounts, revenues and impact.

· Electronic Surveillance Management Policy and Oversight (executive session). 

VIII. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if had been acted upon separately.
A) Finance Director’s Report.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the Consent Agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

IX. EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-45-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel (Interim Town Administrator; discussion and potential vote regarding appointment of Interim Town Administrator in executive session and/or open session)

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (1) Personnel. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel:  President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

A five minute recess was called prior to the Executive Session. 
The Jamestown Town Council resumed its regular meeting at 10:44 p.m. President Trocki stated that no votes were taken during the Executive Session.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session:  President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

Interim Town Administrator.
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to appoint                    Christina Collins as Interim Town Administrator upon the retirement of Town Administrator Keiser. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Ms. Collins will serve as Interim Town Administrator when Bruce Keiser has retired. Her salary will be the base pay for the Town Administrator while she serves in that position. After her Interim duties are completed and a new Town Administrator is on board, her salary returns to the Finance Director’s salary. Discussion continued. 
XIII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to adjourn the meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The regular meeting was adjourned at 11:05 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor 
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